Agenda Item No:            


COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE[image: image1.jpg]www.carlisle.gov.uk





Committee Report

Public



Date of Meeting:


23rd January 2004

Title:


SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE

Report of:


Head of Culture Leisure and Sport

Report reference:
CLS 1/04

Summary:
This report provides members with an up-date on the current position with the Sheepmount development.

Recommendations:


a.
Members to note the report and provide comments for the Executive to consider.

b.
Community O&S to undertake monitoring of the project, together with the PFH, during the build phase through monthly reports to the Committee. 

Contact Officer:
MARK BEVERIDGE
Ext:
7350

1.
INTRODUCTION

1.1 At the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 2/10/03 members received an update on the Sheepmount Project, COS 96/03.  Arising from this update members of the committee sought clarification on a number of points.  This report provides information to address the issues raised on 2/10/03.

2.
THE ISSUES

2.1
Bridge Access to the site


2.1.1
A letter confirming the Fire Brigade’s position has previously been circulated to members, a copy of this letter is enclosed for information, appendix A.  Members are asked to note that this letter confirms the details of an earlier meeting between the fire officer and the City’s building control officer.

2.1.2
The outcome of that meeting was the proposal to install platforms on the riverbank adjacent to the site.  These would have been used by the Brigade in case of a fire to locate pumps to draw water directly from the river.

2.1.3
Since that meeting an improvement to this arrangement has been agreed which involves the installation fire hydrants.  This suggestion came about as a result of discussions between officers and the City’s insurance broker and this satisfies the necessary criteria of the Fire Brigade and the insurers to safeguard the Council’s asset.

2.1.4
The access constrains which exist with the site have been considered by the companies which tendered for the project.  A temporary bridge is proposed, however within the contract documentation tendering companies were informed of the requirements of public access.  This is required both for the rifle club on the site which is not having work carried out to it and also the public right of way across the site as part of the Hadrian Wall National Trail.  An excerpt from the contract documentation is provided to illustrate this, appendix B.

2.2
Timetable

2.2.1
A timetable of significant dates was circulated to members on 24th November 2003.  A revised copy of this is enclosed, appendix C.

2.2.2
Once a contractor is approved and an initial meeting established then the contractor’s schedule will be sought which will be provided to members.  This would be followed by periodic updates on the progress of the project through to completion.

2.3
Health Check
2.3.1
Following previous project experience and recommendations from District Audit, the City Council took the step of appointing external project managers for this project.

2.3.2
Capita were appointed in spring 2003 to oversee the project on behalf of the Council.  Their contract involves both pre and post contract work up to and including completion.  They have considerable experience of major projects and have co-ordinated the work of the many specialist designers and engineers engaged to date to help get the project to tender stage.

2.4
Official opening of the Sheepmount
2.4.1
Celebrating the opening of the facility will be an important event for the people of Carlisle.  A working group is planned to bring together appropriate experience to ensure a memorable and worthwhile event is staged.

2.5
Tenders

2.5.1
The Tender documents contain a figure for ascertained and liquidated damages, which will apply to the contractor in case of the project running beyond an agreed completion date.  These are a sum payable weekly by the contractor in such an event.

2.6
Sheepmount Users

2.6.1
A Sheepmount user group exists which have been fully consulted on the project as it has developed.  In the case of the football clubs, they will be mostly unaffected as the ground works associated with the drainage are scheduled for the end of April.  In the event of the successful contractor wishing to commence this work earlier then any displaced clubs will be accommodated on the upper plateau of the Sheepmount or on Bitts Park.

2.6.2
As the work will impact on the 2004/05 football season similar arrangements have already been discussed to accommodate the clubs.  Final agreement will be reached once the Council has the contractor’s timetable and this will involve the Cumberland F.A. who have been very helpful in making suggestions with regard to match scheduling.

2.6.3
The athletics provision will be unavailable for the 2004 season.  A grass practice track will be marked out on the upper plateau allowing athletes to train.  However those requiring specialist equipment such as throwing cages, landing mats, will not be able to use the Sheepmount.  Discussions with the athletics clubs for this type of facility are ongoing.  The nearest such facilities are: - 

Whitehaven, Dumfries, Lancaster and Gateshead.

2.6.4
Currently the Whitehaven site is awaiting re-certification by the Amateur Athletics Association.  Suggestions have been to the clubs that officers from the City Council would be willing to assist in negotiations with schools if that will facilitate access to their facilities.

2.7
Funding
2.7.1
The three funders of this project are: -


Carlisle City Council


The Football Foundation


The Sports Lottery

2.7.2
At present only the Football Foundation have confirmed their funding of £807,000.  The lottery have indicated their support for the project following their announcement that some projects in the Country had had their funding offers withdrawn.  The lottery board will meet on 2nd February 2004 to consider the amount of funding which will be provided to this project.  This meeting falls before the next Executive and also Full Council, therefore a letter of comfort from Sport England Lottery will no longer be required because the Council will know the sum being offered before a final decision is taken on the project at Council on 12th February 2004, where the City’s contribution to the scheme would also be sought.

2.8
Information
2.8.1
A media release is scheduled when the funding sum is agreed by the lottery followed by others when the contract is agreed and work on-site commences.  

2.9
Road Access
2.9.1
The Sheepmount site is reached via Mayor’s Drive alongside Bitts Park.  The actual road itself will remain unchanged due to the historical and planning issues that would arise if widening of this road was attempted.  However, a turning point on the Bitts side of the bridge is planned for coaches, this will also encompass a separation of the pedestrian access to and across the bridge from vehicular traffic.

2.9.2
All vehicles containing disabled people would be permitted across the bridge.  These vehicles would either be cars or mini buses and parking provision alongside the new pavilion is planned.

2.9.3
With major events, vehicle access would be controlled as it is now at the road alongside Bitts Park Depot.  Parking at the Sheepmount itself would only be for vehicles with the necessary authorisation e.g. those carrying disabled people, first aid etc.  All other parking would be at Devonshire Walk or Bitts Park if appropriate, or off site completely depending on the type and scale of event.

2.9.4
The successful contractor will be required to provide a health and safety plan prior to commencement of work; this will include how they propose to deal with access constraints.

3. CURRENT POSITION

3.1 A report has been considered by the Executive that outlines the financial situation with the project and members of this committee have a copy to consider as part of the agenda.

3.2 A range of drawings are provided in appendix D which show the proposed new pitch layout, as well as design drawings of the new pavilion and the refurbished changing block.


3.3
The site is bounded on two sides by rivers and on the third by the main West Coast railway.  Consequently issues surrounding the bridge to the site were raised early by the project team with the fire officer.  This has now been resolved to the fire officers’ satisfaction. Access across the bridge is, and will be restricted to a 5-ton limit.  Fire hydrants will be installed to provide the necessary fire cover.

3.4
The site itself is part of the flood plain and designed in case of extreme conditions to flood over the embankment (1 in 100 year event according to the Environment Agency).  This may require the datum level, i.e. where the base of the new pavilion is in relation to a perceived level of flooding, to be raised.

3.5
Tenders were sent out on 29 October 2003 and received back on 15 December 2003.  During the tender period the Council decided to include the refurbishment of the existing changing rooms as an option within the tender price.

3.6
Tenders from four firms were sought and all submitted figures.  Capita has now evaluated the lowest tender on the Council’s behalf.

4.
THE NEW PROVISION PLANNED

4.1
The athletics track will be re-laid and increased to 8 lanes.  This necessitates moving the floodlighting and existing drainage channels. 

4.2
The spectator grandstand will remain unchanged. 

4.3
The concrete prefabricated building will be removed. 

4.4
A new pavilion will be constructed alongside the track. 

4.5
It will provide 8 dedicated outdoor changing rooms and two dedicated athletics changing rooms.  For major events all changing provision can be utilised, for example school athletics events.  

4.6
There will be Officials’ changing rooms, plus a space of around 100m2, which can be used for meetings, small events, etc.  An area of around 75m2 will be set out for conditioning work, i.e. weight training, specifically for the clubs, although this will not prevent use by the public. 

4.7
An office/reception area is provided for staff at the front of the building on the car park side. The athletics equipment store is incorporated into the pavilion.

4.8
The existing changing room block would be completely refurbished giving a new roof and re-designing the interior to provide 8 changing rooms. 

4.9
All new changing rooms would incorporate shower and toilet facilities within them. 

4.10
The new pavilion will be fully accessible to meet the requirements of the Disability Discrimination Act. 

4.11
The car park on the Sheepmount side will be surfaced with tarmacadam and marked out for 80 cars, including disabled parking at the closest point to the pavilion.  Additional parking will be on hard standing accessible off the main car park at the grandstand end of the site. 

4.12
A coach turning point will be constructed on the Bitts Park site, with a new tarmacadam surface. With pedestrian paving, railings, and appropriate lighting.

4.13
The existing pitch layout will be completely revised, to provide a total of 9 adult and 14 junior pitches (4 mini soccer, 5 under 10 size, 5 under 12 size).  This involves moving both Northern Alliance League pitches on the upper plateau.

4.14
The lower plateau will have a new drainage system laid.  This will be accompanied by the area being graded, in order that a suitable fall is created to aid the water run off through the drainage system. 

4.15
The existing oil tanks will be removed and a new gas main will be laid from Willowholme Industrial Estate to the site. 

4.16 A new water main will be installed to supply the buildings and new fire hydrants to meet the Fire Officer’s requirements.


5.
CONCLUSION

5.1
The Sheepmount development is an important project in both financial and reputation terms for the authority and it is appropriate that the proper checks are in place for it to be delivered on time within and within budget. 

5.2
The work which has been undertaken to enable the project to reach this stage has been considerable and this will not relent once the work on site commences. During the build phase of the project it would be prudent for the Community O&S Committee to receive reports on the project and effect a monitoring role on behalf of the Council.

6.
RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1
Members to note the report and provide comments for the Executive to consider.


6.2
Community O&S to request the Executive to undertake monitoring of the project during the build phase through the Committee. 

MARK BEVERIDGE

Head of Culture, Leisure & Sports Services

HI/MB 13/01/2004

UPDATES: -

DR/MB 15.1.04

OUTLINE TIMETABLE FOR THE SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT (issue 2, January 04)

19th January 2004
Report to Executive 

23rd January 2004
Report to Community O&S

2nd February 2004
Sport Lottery Board meets (Sheepmount project funding considered)

4th February 2004
Report to Executive
12th February 2004
Council considers funding for project Award of Tender PR Release

16th February 2004
Award of contract to successful contractor

March 2004

Pre-start meeting with contractor (TBA)

March 2004 

Project commences on-site (see note +) PR Release

March – October
During this period there will be monthly meeting between Capita and the contractor. The issues raised will be brought back to the monthly project development group meetings. PR Releases dependent on significant events, e.g. topping out of pavilion

October 2004 
Actual completion date to be agreed when contractor appointed PR Release

Notes:

+
The actual phasing of the work will be dependent on the programme of the company appointed as main contractor. When this is known the information will be provided to the clubs.

1 IF  = 1 "Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers: None" \* MERGEFORMAT 
Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers: None
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